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The President has also decided to cut 

or delay $3.6 billion in military con-
struction projects. The President 
might not think these projects are 
timely or important, but it was just 
weeks or months ago when the admin-
istration said just the opposite and 
asked Congress to appropriate money— 
examples: $800 million for essential 
training facilities like the National 
Guard readiness centers, simulators 
and firing ranges in the States of Alas-
ka, Arizona, Colorado, and Montana, to 
name a few; $1.4 billion worth of main-
tenance-related projects such as air-
craft hangars and vehicle maintenance 
shops in Arkansas, Indiana, Missouri, 
and Oklahoma, not to mention many 
other States affected; $1 billion worth 
of projects for medical and dental care 
facilities for the men and women in 
uniform; schools for military families, 
military barracks, and other essential 
facilities in Arizona, Missouri, Texas, 
and beyond. 

Fort Campbell, KY, needs a new mid-
dle school for military children. The 
current building dates back to 1967 and 
is in serious disrepair. We were told 
that was a priority, but it could be 
stopped, cut, and eliminated if we are 
not careful to build this wall. 

Also on this list is a new rifle range 
at Parris Island, SC, a training base for 
20,000 new Marines every single year. 

There is a new training center at 
Fort Bragg, NC, to provide top-notch 
training and prevent injuries among 
our Special Forces. They are using an 
old warehouse right now, and they 
want a modern facility. If it were your 
son or daughter serving our military at 
Fort Bragg, you would give them noth-
ing less. The list goes on and on. 

Are we really going to tell our mili-
tary—the very people who are pro-
tecting and defending this Nation— 
that the needs they have identified and 
we have appropriated money for are 
going to be put on hold because Presi-
dent Trump made a campaign promise 
that he can’t keep—that the Mexicans 
were going to build the wall? 

Republicans and Democrats in the 
Senate should join the House in reject-
ing the President’s emergency declara-
tion. The Senate should reject any ef-
fort by the President to take money 
from our troops, from the military— 
from the Marines, from the Air Force, 
the Navy, the Army, the National 
Guard units—to build this wall. We 
may not agree on much, but we used to 
agree on fundamental things. The De-
partment of Defense was a priority. 
The men and women serving there de-
serve not only our gratitude but the in-
vestment in their training, operations, 
readiness, and a way of life that shows 
our respect for what they are doing in 
service to this country. We can do 
nothing less. 

When we face the vote—quite likely a 
week from today or tomorrow—on 
whether we agree with the House, I 
hope that the Senate, Democrats and 
Republicans, will put the national de-
fense of our Nation first and our mili-

tary first and vote no on President 
Trump’s effort to extend this emer-
gency designation and to try to assume 
constitutional responsibilities beyond 
what is already written. 

We are a branch of government—arti-
cle I of the Constitution. Our responsi-
bility is to appropriate funds. When we 
give away that responsibility, we walk 
away from the reason we were elected. 
I hope that Members on both sides of 
the aisle will consider that as we face 
this historic vote. 

I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Michigan. 
NOMINATION OF CHAD A. READLER 

Mr. PETERS. Mr. President, I rise in 
opposition to the nomination of Mr. 
Chad Readler to the U.S. Sixth Circuit 
Court. 

There are certainly many reasons to 
oppose Mr. Readler’s nomination. His 
track record paints a very clear picture 
of what he values and what he does not. 
Mr. Readler fought to uphold President 
Trump’s travel ban that targets people 
because of their religion. He has argued 
in favor of a business turning away 
customers simply because they are 
LGBT. He worked to unravel programs 
made during the past administration 
that would ensure low-income workers 
would actually receive their hard- 
earned benefits. Of the things that Mr. 
Readler values, protecting Americans 
from wrongful acts of discrimination is 
clearly not among them. 

Yet it still remains difficult for me 
to understand why Mr. Readler—and 
any of my colleagues who choose to ad-
vance his nomination today—would 
support going back to an era when 
health insurance companies are al-
lowed to discriminate against people 
with preexisting health conditions. I 
have heard plenty of my colleagues 
from across the aisle make public 
statements in favor of preexisting cov-
erage protections. That is probably be-
cause they hear, like I do, from people 
all across my State who fear losing 
coverage as a result of having that pre-
existing condition. 

What are preexisting conditions? 
Well, it is things like diabetes, asthma, 
or even high blood pressure, and they 
are a reality for over 4 million 
Michiganders. This range of fairly com-
mon to fairly complex conditions is ex-
perienced by one in every four children, 
over half of the female population, and 
84 percent of adults in their late fifties 
and in their sixties. 

Today, there is a broad consensus 
that we need a Federal law in place 
that prevents insurance companies 
from denying coverage or jacking up 
prices based on someone’s health sta-
tus, their age, or their gender. We have 
a law on the books right now that pro-
tects people with preexisting condi-
tions, but this law must be defended, 
not undermined. 

I worked hard to pass this important 
coverage during my first term in the 
Congress, and I have fought to preserve 
it every day since then. Although this 

fight has been successful so far, it is 
based on the premise that the laws 
passed and upheld by Congress will be 
defended in court. Yet the Department 
of Justice Civil Division, under Mr. Re-
adler’s leadership, decided not to do so. 
His actions fit into the story of the 
Trump administration’s ongoing par-
tisan efforts to sabotage our healthcare 
system and dismantle strategies that 
would lower premiums and expand 
quality, affordability, and coverage, 
generally. The President is constantly 
looking for ways that he can sidestep 
Congress and attack legislation that 
has brought health insurance to over 20 
million Americans and cut Michigan’s 
uninsured rate in half. 

We should not be advancing a Federal 
court nominee whose disregard for the 
rule of law comes at the expense of the 
health and the financial stability of 
millions of Americans. I urge my col-
leagues to vote no on Mr. Readler’s 
nomination and his track record of pro-
moting discrimination. 

Thank you, Mr. President. 
I yield the floor. 
I suggest the absence of a quorum. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 

clerk will call the roll. 
The bill clerk proceeded to call the 

roll. 
Mr. GRASSLEY. Mr. President, I ask 

unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. 
BOOZMAN). Without objection, it is so 
ordered. 

THE GREEN NEW DEAL 
Mr. GRASSLEY. Mr. President, I ap-

preciate my colleague from Iowa, Sen-
ator ERNST, for organizing this oppor-
tunity for several of us in the Senate 
to discuss the Green New Deal and to 
do it this week. 

To put it mildly, the Green New Deal 
is ambitious. To frame it more accu-
rately, it is an unworkable, pie-in-the- 
sky attempt to reshape every aspect of 
everyday Americans’ lives. 

First, let me say that I am proud of 
my record in successfully advancing 
the availability and affordability of re-
newable energy. Many have called me 
the father of the Wind Energy Incen-
tives Act. I suppose after—what?— 
probably 26 years, that makes me the 
grandfather of the Wind Energy Incen-
tives Act. My legislation sought to give 
this alternative energy source the abil-
ity to compete against traditional, fi-
nite energy sources. At that time, we 
never knew about fracking for natural 
gas and for oil. We thought we were 
going to be completely dependent upon 
Saudi Arabia for our energy. Now we 
know that is not true, but back in 1992 
and before, we did everything to think 
up every alternative energy we could in 
order to be less dependent upon the 
Saudis. One of those acts that I was in-
volved in was wind energy. 

The wind energy bill—now law—has 
been extremely successful. Iowa sup-
plies more than 35 percent of its own 
electricity from wind. We were the first 
State in the country to generate more 
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than one-third of its electricity from 
wind. Wind energy employs approxi-
mately 7,000 Iowans, and the nearly 
3,000 wind turbines in Iowa generate 
millions of dollars in economic activ-
ity. So I want to make it very clear 
that I am speaking as someone who has 
a very successful track record of ad-
vancing clean energy. 

Think about what the Green New 
Deal is about. Presumably, they don’t 
know we have been this successful be-
cause the Green New Deal, on the other 
hand, is nothing more than a grab bag 
of vague aspirations. In fact, the Green 
New Deal was initially introduced in 
the House and Senate by its authors as 
a nonbinding, symbolic resolution—in 
other words, a lot of hot air. That 
means that even if it were to pass as 
introduced, it would not become law. I 
am glad that Senate Majority Leader 
MCCONNELL reintroduced the text in a 
format that could become law so we 
Senators could go on record as to 
whether we would want to make this 
the policy of the United States. 

It would be one thing if the policy 
and goals remained on topic—namely, 
reducing pollution and cutting our Na-
tion’s carbon emissions. Those are wor-
thy goals. Yet the resolution reads like 
a utopian manifesto that seeks to im-
plement every liberal policy priority 
from the past many decades. 

We have seen extreme leftwing agen-
das that rely on the power of the State 
and that usurp the role of individuals. 
How will those policies turn out? We 
have plenty examples. Look at the 
former Soviet Union. Look at Cuba 
over the last 60 years. Look at what 
has happened to Venezuela in the last 
15 years. It has gone from the richest 
country in South America to a des-
titute country in which they die of 
malnutrition and people can’t get med-
icine. In more instances than in the 
three I have just given you, these uto-
pian ideas never turn out very well. 

Sure, the Green New Deal includes 
goals that are related to energy and 
the environment, but for the most 
part, they are wholly unrealistic. For 
example, their calling for the upgrad-
ing of all existing buildings or, in an-
other statement, their meeting 100 per-
cent of the power demands of the 
United States through clean, renew-
able, zero-emission energy sources—all 
within the next 10 years—is simply not 
feasible. 

Of course, no concrete proposals are 
put forward on how this is to be 
achieved. The Green New Deal just 
leaves us scratching our heads think-
ing about how all this would work. 

There are a lot of questions. Would it 
require the government to mandate 
that every building owner in the 
United States make costly building im-
provements to meet national standards 
set here in Washington, DC? 

Another question is, would every 
homeowner have to submit to govern-
ment inspection to ensure that his or 
her home meets the standards dictated 
by the government? 

Another question is, what govern-
ment expenditures would have to be 
made, assuming all of this is even tech-
nologically possible, to go from about 
17 percent of U.S. electricity genera-
tion coming from renewables today to 
a total 100 percent in 10 years? 

The last question I will raise is, are 
the backers of the Green New Deal 
willing to support nuclear energy as a 
means to reach their goal? On this last 
point, I would conclude that a sum-
mary of the Green New Deal initially 
put out by the chief author in the 
House suggests a lack of support for 
nuclear energy. 

As I have said before in my remarks 
today, I have been a leader on renew-
able energy production for decades, not 
just wind, as I have said, but geo-
thermal, solar, biofuels, et cetera. So I 
am not just talking about being the au-
thor of the wind energy production tax 
credit. 

During my leadership of the Senate 
Finance Committee in the 2000s, when I 
was chairman there, I oversaw the es-
tablishment, the enhancement, and re-
newal of numerous tax incentives that 
promote everything from wind and 
solar to renewable fuels like biodiesel, 
to energy-efficient homes, buildings, 
and appliances. 

Unlike the unrealistic goals of the 
Green New Deal, these initiatives I just 
read are not only law, but they are 
real, proven, bipartisan actions that I 
shepherded into law to make the 
United States more energy independent 
and also, at the same time, improve 
our environment. Unfortunately, many 
of these key energy incentives I just 
mentioned are currently expired, and 
some of them have been expired for 
more than a year. 

We had a real opportunity to extend 
these energy incentives as part of the 
appropriations deal reached earlier this 
month, but that was ultimately 
blocked by House Democrats—probably 
some of the same people who are pro-
moting the Green New Deal. They seem 
overly focused on the lofty goals of the 
Green New Deal or, as Speaker PELOSI 
called the Green New Deal, ‘‘The green 
dream or whatever they call it, no one 
knows what it is.’’ 

The House Democrats could not be 
bothered a month ago with extensions 
of existing and successful provisions 
that incentivize the type of investment 
they claim to have backed and not only 
tend to incentivize, actually have 
incentivized alternative energy over 
the last two and one-half decades—pro-
visions that support millions of jobs for 
people who are actually willing to 
work. 

Perhaps this just shows that the 
Green New Deal is less about tackling 
energy and environmental issues and 
more about remaking America into a 
dreamy new progressive paradise. 

No sector of the economy is left un-
checked by the Green New Deal—make 
no mistake about thinking otherwise. 
The authors of the Green New Deal are 
intent on reshaping every aspect of 

American life through a ‘‘national, so-
cial, industrial, and economic mobili-
zation,’’ and those last six words are in 
quotations. 

Shaping American life through ‘‘na-
tional, social, industrial, and economic 
mobilization’’ that is eerily reminis-
cent of the 5-year plans of the former 
Soviet Union or of the Great Leap For-
ward under Chairman Mao of China. 

Even the family farmer is not spared 
from its grand plans. The Green New 
Dealers want to remove what they call 
pollution and greenhouse gas emissions 
in agriculture through sustainable 
farming and building a more sustain-
able food system that ensures universal 
access to healthy food. Now, I am not 
against farmers taking actions to pre-
vent soil erosion and minimizing pollu-
tion because we farmers do that al-
ready. We have been doing it for dec-
ades. 

The recently passed farm bill invests 
more in conservation programs than 
any farm bill before. I trust that farm-
ers know more and have more common 
sense about how to take care of their 
land than some bureaucrat in Wash-
ington, DC, or politicians from New 
York City. We all know Washington, 
DC, is an island surrounded by reality. 
So you put forth legislation like this, 
and it is just like 535 Members of Con-
gress have all the knowledge in the 
world to tell 310 million other people 
what they ought to be doing. 

I don’t believe all those smarts rest 
in the Congress of the United States or 
even the bureaucracy of this govern-
ment. Over the last several years, when 
it comes to farming, we have seen 
farmers readily adopt the use of cover 
crops to prevent nutrient runoff and to 
sequester carbon in the soil through 
what we call minimum or no tillage. 

Today farmers may go down as the 
first group in history to leave the land 
better than they found it for future 
generations. Moreover, every indica-
tion is that these calls for sustainable 
farming and a sustainable food system 
go well beyond farmers being good 
stewards of our natural resources. It 
appears to be intent on changing every-
thing from how we farm to what we 
farm. 

A fact sheet released by the House 
author, shortly after introduction, 
made this perfectly clear. It notes a de-
sire—now, listen to this—it notes a de-
sire to rid the planet of methane gas- 
emitting cows. In case the authors are 
unaware, all cows and all people emit 
methane. It is part of the natural di-
gestive process. The only way to stop 
these emissions is to ban animal agri-
culture. That proposal couldn’t be 
more disconnected or out of touch with 
Americans. 

That is what makes the taxpayers 
feel there is nobody in Washington, DC, 
who has any common sense, but don’t 
worry. According to the authors of the 
Green New Deal in the House, ‘‘It is not 
to say you get rid of agriculture or 
force everybody to go vegan.’’ This 
doesn’t instill much confidence in the 
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farmer about the real intentions be-
hind the Green New Deal. 

I am amazed by the scope of what the 
authors would have the government 
impose on the American people. 

I will end by noting that I am inter-
ested in working with my colleagues on 
sensible policies to secure our energy 
independence and improve our environ-
ment, but I fear this will not be pos-
sible as long as my Democratic col-
leagues remain intent on handing over 
the country to the government to re-
make it in Washington, DC’s, image. 

I yield the floor. 
I suggest the absence of a quorum. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 

clerk will call the roll. 
The legislative clerk proceeded to 

call the roll. 
Ms. CORTEZ MASTO. I ask unani-

mous consent that the order for the 
quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

NOMINATION OF CHAD A. READLER 
Ms. CORTEZ MASTO. Mr. President, 

I rise to speak in opposition to the 
nomination of Chad Readler to the 
Sixth Circuit Court of Appeals. 

This nomination, if confirmed, would 
be advanced without the support of one 
of his home State Senators, and it de-
liberately ignores Senate precedent 
that has historically respected Sen-
ators’ ability to identify nominees that 
best fit the needs of their State. 

In his current position at the Depart-
ment of Justice, Chad Readler led the 
legal briefs for some of the Depart-
ment’s most extreme positions. 

He defended President Trump’s travel 
ban, led efforts to end DACA, supported 
the inclusion of a citizenship question 
on the 2020 census, suggested that the 
structure of the CFPB was unconstitu-
tional, and argued that businesses 
should be able to refuse services to 
same-sex couples. 

Mr. Readler also led the DOJ’s legal 
brief for the Texas v. U.S. lawsuit, ar-
guing against the Affordable Care Act’s 
protections for people with preexisting 
conditions, even while three other ca-
reer attorneys at the DOJ refused to do 
so. 

Think about that for a second. This 
nominee took up his pen and drafted a 
legal opinion at the Department of Jus-
tice that stated it was fine for his De-
partment not to defend the law—a law 
that protects millions of Americans’ 
access to the critical healthcare they 
need. 

If that weren’t enough to shock the 
conscience, Mr. Readler’s nomination 
to the Sixth Circuit judgeship was an-
nounced the same day the brief was 
filed. 

Is that a coincidence? Maybe, but 
since three other career lawyers at the 
Department of Justice resigned rather 
than draft this brief and violate their 
duty to the law, I think it is fairly ob-
vious. 

This administration has made it 
crystal clear that Mr. Readler was cho-
sen because of his willingness to dis-

mantle the ACA and completely elimi-
nate critical protections that ensure 
seniors, kids, and families in Nevada 
and across this country are able to get 
health insurance, regardless of whether 
they have a previous medical condi-
tion. For many Americans, denying 
vital healthcare protections and access 
to care is truly a matter of life and 
death. 

President Trump and Republican 
leaders have promised to sabotage our 
healthcare from day one, and this nom-
ination is another example in a long 
line of legislation, nominations, and 
Executive actions aimed at ripping 
away healthcare coverage from hard- 
working families in Nevada and across 
the country. 

The Affordable Care Act is, quite 
simply, the law of the land. Its patient 
protections have wide bipartisan sup-
port, as evidenced by Congress’s inabil-
ity to pass ACA repeal. Since its incep-
tion, over 400,000 Nevadans have gained 
healthcare coverage, including 158,000 
children. Tens of million more Ameri-
cans across the country have gained 
access to affordable health insurance, 
prescription drug coverage, mental 
health services, and preventive care. 

The ACA’s provisions have also guar-
anteed that over 1.2 million Nevadans 
with preexisting conditions will not be 
denied coverage because insurance 
companies deem them ‘‘too risky’’ to 
cover. 

We cannot go back to the day when 
women, veterans, cancer survivors, and 
children with disabilities were charged 
more for healthcare or were flatout de-
nied coverage. 

Americans need us to work together 
to defend their access to quality and 
affordable healthcare, not just in Ne-
vada but across this country. Yet Mr. 
Readler has shown us that he would in-
stead take us backward, unravelling 
more than a decade of progress and 
wreaking potential havoc on our econ-
omy. 

This nominee has demonstrated that 
he is willing to carry water for this 
President’s political interests and not 
serve in the best interest of Americans. 

I oppose Mr. Readler’s nomination 
because Americans deserve a judge who 
respects the rule of law and interprets 
the law based on statute, not the polit-
ical needs of this or any administra-
tion. 

I oppose this nominee because Senate 
Republican leaders are trying to jam 
him through without the support of 
one of his home State Senators, which 
is a direct attack on our constitutional 
role as U.S. Senators to advise and con-
sent. 

I want my colleagues to know that a 
vote in support of his nomination is a 
vote in support of unleashing chaos on 
the American health system, elimi-
nating preexisting condition protec-
tions, and one that would result in mil-
lions more uninsured. 

Mr. Readler is a dangerous choice, 
who has a long track record of sup-
porting the most extreme legal posi-

tions, which makes him unfit to sit on 
any court, much less one whose deci-
sions will impact millions of Ameri-
cans. 

Thank you. 
I yield the floor. 
I suggest the absence of a quorum. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 

clerk will call the roll. 
The legislative clerk proceeded to 

call the roll. 
Ms. ERNST. Mr. President, I ask 

unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

THE GREEN NEW DEAL 
Ms. ERNST. Mr. President, I rise 

today to join over 10 colleagues to 
speak in opposition to the so-called 
Green New Deal. 

Merriam-Webster defines a deal as ‘‘a 
bargain’’ or ‘‘an agreement for mutual 
advantage.’’ By its name, you would 
think that Americans are going to de-
rive some benefit from it, but this 
couldn’t be further from the truth. 

The truth is that this proposal is a 
raw deal for America, especially our 
rural communities. 

As many of you know, every month I 
give out a Squeal Award, which draws 
attention to outrageous examples of 
wasteful and reckless spending of tax-
payer money. 

With a $93 trillion—trillion with a 
‘‘t’’—pricetag, which is roughly $10 
trillion more than the entire recorded 
spending of the U.S. Government since 
1789, this month’s Squeal Award goes 
to the Green New Deal, which, again, I 
think is kind of a raw deal. 

Just think about that number—$93 
trillion. To fund this radical govern-
ment takeover, every American family 
would have to pay about $65,000 annu-
ally. Folks, that is more than most 
Iowa households bring in in a year. 

The ideas presented in the Green New 
Deal used to garner support only from 
the furthest fringes of the political 
left—the furthest fringes. Concepts like 
rebuilding every building in the coun-
try, outlawing fossil fuels, and guaran-
teed jobs would never have made their 
way into mainstream discourse just a 
few years ago. Now our Democratic col-
leagues are trying to make them main-
stream. 

In fact, 100 of the 282 Democratic 
Members of the House and Senate have 
signed on to support this plan. This is 
the creep of socialism into America. 

If you work in a part of the energy 
industry that has fallen out of favor, 
your job has no place in the country. 
That is what is envisioned by the 
Democrats. 

The Green New Deal states that one 
of its goals is to meet ‘‘100 percent of 
the power demand in the U.S. through 
clean, renewable, and zero-emission en-
ergy sources.’’ 

Don’t get me wrong, folks—don’t get 
me wrong—increasing our reliance on 
renewables is a good goal and one that 
I support, but we have to be realistic 
about our current energy capabilities 
and our needs. 

VerDate Sep 11 2014 00:41 Mar 07, 2019 Jkt 089060 PO 00000 Frm 00012 Fmt 0624 Sfmt 0634 E:\CR\FM\G06MR6.017 S06MRPT1S
S

pe
nc

er
 o

n 
D

S
K

B
B

X
C

H
B

2P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 S
E

N
A

T
E


		Superintendent of Documents
	2020-08-26T11:39:24-0400
	US GPO, Washington, DC 20401
	Superintendent of Documents
	GPO attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by GPO




